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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting held at 
Caddington Sports and Social Club on 14th February 2022

Present: Parish Councillors M Tomlin (Chair), B Fitzsimmons, A Goodyear, V Malone, A Palmer, S Smith,
H Palmer, R Catford, J Bean, Clerk M Whiting, 20 members of public
Public participation: 
What is happening with Chaul End Road repairs and closures? There was a temporary closure this week for emergency repairs by UK Power Network. Closure will be in place from 16th to 23rd February for pre patching and surface dressing.
Resident made a formal complaint to CBC regarding footpath officer lack of communication. Now advised this officer is leaving and a new officer will be in place next month. Hope this will assist with Folly Lane FP6 issues.
Resident advised new village sign will be in place on village green for unveiling 23rd April at 4:15pm.

Why are airport not holding a consultation event in Caddington? Clerk asked same question and received below response from Luton Rising:
The consultation is digitally-led and the number of face-to-face events reflects this. We have chosen venues spread across a wide area and based on the attendance levels from the previous consultation events in 2019. Our digitally-led approach is in recognition of the effect of the pandemic on some people’s willingness to attend events, and on our commitment to run the consultation in the most sustainable manner possible. By reducing the number of events, the overall number of documents that need to be printed has been reduced (while allowing those who want them to request them), as well as reducing the need for staff to travel.

We are also offering a virtual exhibition space, which is open 24/7 throughout the consultation period, so that people can access it at a time of their convenience. You can access this at: https://lutonrising.org.uk/consultation/
We have not planned an event in Caddington, although there are events nearby in Luton, Slip End and Markyate.

Residents were confused by airport letter from WSP and thought it was either junk mail or a prying document about land ownership. Clerk to advertise details how to obtain replacement letters from WSP.
Is the Parish Council organising an event for Jubilee? A working party has been set up and how to meet shortly to agree a date and start event arrangements. Will be discussed at March meeting. 

Resident advised 5th June is also a community day to celebrate and thank volunteers.

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies received and accepted from Cllr M Russell (on holiday) & CBC Ward Cllrs Collins & Perry.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
No declarations of interest.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 10th January 2022 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman.  
4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
Precept request has been sent to CBC.

5. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Clerk circulated Police crime data spreadsheets link to Cllrs. 14 offences reported since January meeting.
Cllr Fitzsimmons read out full crime stats and highlights from the CaddWatch. 
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL

No Ward Cllrs present.
7. HEATHFIELD CENTRE

All works have been completed, including asbestos removal, heating system adaptations, installation of doors and removal of ivy from the tower. Only Legionella testing is left to do. Heathfield Friends are awaiting a date from CBC to allow reopening. The approx. £11,000 running costs will be met by Heathfield Friends.

8. BRICK BUS SHELTER

Parish Warden does not have adequate equipment and also raised safety concerns regarding maintenance repairs. 

Local Handyman AJW maintenance supplied quotes which were forwarded to Councillors.

Two offers to carry out repairs free of charge if the parish council supply parts have been received; one from resident at The Lodge and other from Heathfield Friends volunteers. 

AGREED to thank both for their kind offers and accept Heathfield Friends due to them carrying out work at Heathfield centre. Parish Council will pay for/reimburse parts and materials.

Request response from Ward Cllr Collins to waive legal fees and grant permission to install glazed windows.
9. HIGHWAYS ISSUES
CBC Road Closures: Chaul End Rd 16-23/2, The Dell 28/2-2/3, Adstone Rd 28/2-2/3, Pipers Lane 31/3-4/4 & 6-11/4 & 12-14/4, Elm Ave 7-8/4. 
Footpaths have been cleared on Manor Road from the sports club to Hillcrest, and also Luton Road from the Church to M1 Bridge. Reuqest has been submitted to CBC to clear edges along Little Green Lane.

Will report culvert opposite Crosslands to be cleared.

Rural Match Funding application process is now open for inclusion for the 2022/23 and 2023/24 programme of works. 

AGREED to submit an application for an additional parking bay in Hyde Road.
10. VILLAGE MAGAZINE
Resident Jan Rollings has agreed to take on the voluntary role of magazine editor although at the time was not aware that there are no arrangements in place for the organisation and inception of a Magazine.

Identified there are certain protocols and requirements involved in such a scheme.

Firstly, the magazine will need a committee and pleased to report there are a few volunteers, but more will be needed.  

Secondly, and most importantly, need a Treasurer.  Thus far no volunteers have been forthcoming.  Not prepared to start to produce a magazine until such time as a Treasurer is in place as a bank account is needed in order to pay a printer, which will require at least 2 signatories one of whom must be the Treasurer.

Would the Parish Council be expecting to have any input such as detailing Surgery dates, or Council Reports?  If so, would the Parish Council consider assisting with funding or provide help with a grant?
AGREED the parish council will assist with funding and would like to be able to include updates for residents.
11. GRANT AID & ANNUAL AWARDS
Both have been advertised on the boards and website. 

Closing date 28th Feb for grants and no applications received so far.

AGREED to discuss applications at March meeting and set aside funds for the village magazine if and when required and bank account set up to transfer funds to. 
Villager/Organisation of the Year Nomination Forms available on website and paper copies held at Cutting Crew.

Closing date 30th June & awards to be presented at September Village Show.
Cllr Tomlin has previously awardees cleaned brass plaques. Awaiting installation of village sign to see if suitable.
12. POND
Village Garden Services carried out emergency fence repairs following fallen tree & removal. Invoice listed for payment.
Clerk asked to seek advice if the pond needs dredging. Contacted Central Beds Council countryside officer and they recommended contacting the Bedfordshire Reptile and Amphibian Group to survey the pond to make sure there are no rare or protected species present. Advised by them that due to the activity season of amphibians, won't be able to start surveying the pond until spring. 
Once work is decided and completed on pond, it was agreed that the whole area requires refurbishing. Parks & Pond working group consisting of Cllrs A Palmer, H Palmer, Russell & Tomlin, will meet to discuss requirements and also suggestion of path repairs and children to paint stones. Clerk also advised there may be some S106 funding available from CBC for informal open spaces.
13. ALLOTMENT DITCH
Resident at 31 Folly Lane has requested further works to the ditch at the rear of the allotments to prevent flooding.

CBC departments are working together to manage in bank flows next to the ROW path (on from Folly Lane), and with developers to reduce flows onto Dunstable Road, however, the watercourse behind the allotments are within private land and a riparian responsibility. 
AGREED Clerk to seek professional drainage advice and report from Total Drain Care Ltd, Markyate.

14. TREES
RGS Arboricultural Consultants recommended tree works for years 1, 2 & 3 have been carried out on all Parish Council areas responsible as previously agreed. Treedom Treecare & TGB Treecare invoices listed below for payment. Treedom Treecare originally quoted for year 1 works in error and amended to included years 2 & 3 at £3000, £250 less than cheapest quote received. Agreed by email and phone to proceed with all year works by Councillors.
Cllr Russell has identified 3 locations in Crossland, Edgecote Park & Elm Ave Park for additional tree planting of approx 10 trees. CBC grant available up to £5000, deadline 28th Feb. AGREED Clerk & Cllr Russell to submit grant application with quote from Majestic trees.
15. DOG BINS
Caddington Sports & Social Club have requested additional dog bins close to the footpaths beside playing fields. Request submitted to CBC.
16. CORRESPONDENCE

CBC Road Closures: Chaul End Rd 16-23/2, The Dell 28/2-2/3, Adstone Rd 28/2-2/3, Pipers Lane 31/3-4/4 & 6-11/4 & 12-14/4, Elm Ave 7-8/4. 
Affinity Water notice plans will be submitted shortly to construct a second storage reservoir at Chaul End site -11/2 fwd
CBC Safer Central Crime & Community Safety Survey available on website – 24/1 fwd email

CBC proposed changes to Schools for the Future programme – 24/1 fwd email
CBC approved changes to the Principles and Policies of the Schools for the Future programme – 10/2 fwd to Cllrs

CBC Strategic Plan Vision 2050 online session 26/1 – 21/1 fwd email

CBC Civic Service in celebration of Queen’s platinum jubilee 8th May 2022 3pm St Mary’s Church Woburn-20/1 fwd email

CBC Bus back better consultation deadline 23/1 – 21/1 fwd email

CBC Rural Match Funding scheme 2022/23 & 2023/24 – 11/1 fwd email to Cllr M Tomlin, highways rep

CBC Town & Parish Council newsletter Feb 2022 – 4/2 fwd email to Cllrs

CBC Civic Service celebrating Queen’s platinum jubilee 8th May invitation to Chair – 4/2 fwd invite to Chair M Russell
Anonymous donation of £100 towards Christmas tree decorations – 4/2 Chairman transferred into Council bank account
Bidwells St Albans Diocese Tree maintenance reminder 1 /2 – obligations all dealt with

MH Associates Ltd, planning application has been submitted to CBC for pharmacy and ten residential apartments on former Cricketers public house, Manor Road, Caddington – 11/2 fwd to Cllrs
Gardening Club, request to hold a plant sale stall on village green Saturday morning 28th May - Granted
Luton Rising (airport owners) consultation on expanding the airport – 7/4 fwd Cllrs & added to website & events


17. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment. 

Clerk M Whiting to submit payments and two authorised signatories to authorise Unity Bank payments online:
	01/02/2022
	SO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,926.55 

	07/02/2022
	SO
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     812.44 

	07/02/2022
	SO
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     711.39 

	01/02/2022
	SO
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maintenance 
	 £     789.90 

	01/02/2022
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      12.00 

	01/02/2022
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      60.63 

	01/02/2022
	SO
	John Dudley
	Allotment management 
	 £      45.00 

	24/02/2022
	SO
	James Macpherson
	CCTV service contract
	 £     200.00 

	24/02/2022
	DD
	O2
	Clerk & Warden phones
	 £      59.23 

	24/02/2022
	SO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     642.73 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	M Whiting
	Expenses reimbursement
	 £      58.50 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Beds Assc Town & Parish Councils
	Affiliation Fee 2021/22
	 £     875.00 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Affordable Office
	PPE masks for meetings
	 £        6.77 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Caloo
	Play area gym equipment repairs
	 £  1,422.00 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Treedom Treecare
	Tree works from survey Green,church,parks
	 £  3,000.00 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	TGB Treecare
	Tree works from survey Pond
	 £     744.00 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	January gritting services
	 £     258.58 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Dispose bench & Parish Warden Oct cover  
	 £     216.00 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Parish Warden Feb cover
	 £     266.40 

	14/02/2022
	Transfer
	Village Garden Services
	Pond emergency fencing safety repairs
	 £     810.47 

	 
	 
	 
	Total
	 £12,917.59 


18. PLANNING 

CB/21/05576/FULL land adj, The Oaks, Chaul End Road, Caddington, LU1 4AT

Erection of a new 3 bedroom chalet bungalow.
No objection

CB/21/05501/FULL (Herons Farm, Mancroft Road, Aley Green, LU1 4DR

Erection of cattle building

No objection


CB/21/05683/FULL Hilltop, Pipers Lane, Aley Green, LU1 4DS

Retrospective application for Removal of redundant commercial buildings and erection of one 3 bed dwelling and one 4 bed dwelling.

No comment, officer decision

CB/22/00102/FULL  & CB/22/00103/FULL Erin House, 171 Dunstable Road, Caddington, LU1 4AN

Construction of double garage & two storey front extension
Where we are quite aware these applications for dwelling and double garage stand firmly in the greenbelt, and we are aware of greenbelt rules and regulations applying to said properties, there has to be a fair and even balance when considering the rules and regulations. We feel the constant flow of applications between the applicant and Central Beds and asking Caddington parish councils planning committee for their views are time consuming and costly to all. We have a suggestion for a way forward that the applicant and his agent, the case officer and his senior officer get together to arbitrate a solution. The application to develop the front of the property marries up the visual facade and the street scene in our opinion. The double garage has been requested on more than one occasion so please look to achieve an amicable solution.
CB/21/05528/FULL 13 Adstone Road, Caddington, LU1 4JF

Demolition of garage and conservatory, construction of two storey side extension, part single and part two storey rear extension
No objection. Request officer to check adequate parking provided.

CB/22/00327/FULL 6 The Glen, Caddington, LU1 4EU

Proposed part garage conversion.

No objection

CB/21/04394/FULL Top Valley Lodge, Chaul End Village, Caddington, LU1 4AX
No objection

CB/22/00385/FULL 42 Mancroft Road, Caddington, LU1 4EL
No objection
CB/22/00229/FULL Land rear of Eden Brae Business Park, Dunstable Road, Caddington, LU1 44F
No objection

CB/20/00671/FULL Jockey Farm Caravan Park, Watling Street, Caddington, LU6 3QP

Planning appeal hearing will be held on 22nd February at Chicksands offices 
Noted with no additional comments to be made.
MH Associates Ltd have advised Caddington parish council that a planning application has been submitted to CBC for a pharmacy and ten residential apartments on former Cricketers public house, Manor Road, Caddington. Planning committee awaiting notification from CBC and details of application before making comment. 
Public participation

Residents raised concerns of Cricketers planning application, in particular lack of parking in vicinity, why a second pharmacy was required and loss of local heritage as Cricketers is of historical value.

Resident queried dates of the Dell road closure – advised 28/2- 2/3

Dead tree beside Club house garage will be removed by CBC in March and will require a road closure.

Complaint of fly tipping in Aley Green – requested to report any fly tipping through fix my street for CBC removal

Remembrance Day bench still in storage. Awaiting installation of village sign and Parish Council will then collect and install in suitable location on village green.
Meeting Closed at 8:45pm
5
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------Date 14/03/2022

